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 Manduessedum - Mancetter Village (Place of War Chariots)

Mancetter Parish Council

 
Serving the People of Mancetter and Ridge Lane
 PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

OF THE PARISH OF MANCETTER
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of the Parish of Mancetter,
held on Tuesday 26th September 2023 at St Peter’s Church Mancetter,
commencing at 7pm.
Present:
Chairman 


Mr T Hopkins.
Parish Councillors
Mr P Mann, Mr J Tither, Mrs N Wallis.
Borough Councillor
Mrs D Clews.
County Councillor
Mrs M Bell
Parish Clerk

            Mrs E Higgins.
One Ridge Lane Resident      
Item 1 - Welcome and Apologies
Mr T Hopkins welcomed everyone to the meeting. 
Apologies had been given by Parish Councillors Glynis Forknall due to holiday and Harry

Blackburn due to illness. These apologies were accepted.

Councillor Sue Healy was representing the Parish Council at an important meeting that clashed with this one.

Borough Councillor Keith Barnett also had to attend another meeting.
There was no representation from the police this evening but a report was submitted the following day.
Peter Mann voiced road safety concerns over motorbikes speeding around Mancetter village.
Item 2 – Recording of the meeting.

There was no recording of the meeting.
Item 3 – Notice of Interest.
There were no notices of interest declared. 

Item 4 – Public Question Time.
A resident from Ridge Lane attended the meeting and confirmed the dates of traffic incidents in relation to the planning application for land to the rear of the White Hart Inn. This is a 16th Century public house with many original features still in place. Advice will be sought as to the potential for applying for Listed Building Status. The lack of public transport links surrounding the village is not referred to in the recent planning proposal.
Item 5– Update from Police, County and Borough Councillors.
Police
Good morning, 

Apologies that we were unable to attend the meeting yesterday, I have sent a brief report across, it was meant to be sent yesterday but we were stuck guarding a scene!

Atherstone South and Mancetter beat report
01/09/23 - 26/09/23
Violence with injury - 3

Violence without injury - 1

Stalking and Harassment - 2

Residential burglary - 1

Vehicle offences - 4

Shoplifting - 1

All other theft offences - 4

Criminal damage - 5

Total - 21 

Good news
Motorbike seized that had been involved in causing ASB.

ASB hotspots patrolled.

Male arrested after joint partnership working with CID and CCTV. Male arrested on suspicion of being involved in a robbery of an individual living in Mancetter.

Kirby Glebe Site regularly visited and engaged. We are working with The British Horse Society to tackle the horses regularly being loose on the road. 

Ridge Lane parking patrols conducted. Police are asking the council for a more sustainable and permanent solution. 

Nitrous oxide gas cannister seized from outside Outwood’s Primary School. 

ASB input given to all students in year 6 at Outwood’s Primary School and ASB home visits conducted to students and parents.

Road safety event at Mancetter Recreation ground. 

Thank you 

PCSO 6361 Emily Jenkins 
Borough Council 
Denise Clews fed back that some Section 106 funding from the building of Tom Piper Close is available, and will be used to help fund improvements to the Ridge Lane Recreation Ground Play area.
The hedge to the rear of Arden Forest Estate will be cut at the end of the growing season.

County Council

Margaret has asked an expert in traffic modelling at Warwickshire County Council, to produce a report into the implications on the Mancetter Conservation Area, regarding the increase in vehicle movements emanating from the proposal to make Woodford Lane a Left In Left Out junction with the A5.

A pedestrian crossing has been approved for outside of St Peter’s Church and the Highways team are beginning to look at formulating the engineering design.

A proposal to make the left turn from Ridge Lane into Monks Park Lane towards Birchley Heath a 30mph zone was raised. Councillor Bell will take this to the County Highways Department for consideration.
A feedback meeting will be taking place regarding Levelling up organised by Charles Barlow. It will include an examination of school places and transport options such as “Dial a bus”.

Inspector Alison Wiggin is no longer the contact for our area, and questions regarding Police matters should now be directed towards PC Adam Skelsey.

A zero-tolerance policy on low level anti-social behaviour is being looked into especially for “NEAT” individuals who are “Not in Employment and Training.”

Item 6 – Minutes of the last meetings.
The draft minutes from the 1st August 2023 were proposed and seconded by Councillors and therefore formally signed by the chairman as a true record of proceedings. Notes from the informal meeting held on 20th September at Mancetter Memorial Hall had been circulated, and will be made available at the office and on the website.
Item 7 – Matters arising from the previous minutes / Issues not covered in any other agenda points.
·  Update on Parish Council Vacancy

There is still a place for one more councillor to join the team, and councillors are encouraged to help promote the vacancy.
· Feedback from the County Council Road Safety Team and Traffic Survey, and Progress Report on Levelling Up, Climate Change and Cost of Living agendas.
These agenda items were covered as part of the discussion with County Councillor Margaret Bell within the County Council feedback section of the meeting.
Item 8 – Finance
a) Two councillors signed the financial paperwork since the last meeting in accordance with Standing Orders and the Bank Mandate. 
b) The report by the External Auditor regarding the Annual Return and Governance Statement for the financial year 2022 to 2023 has been displayed on the website and noticeboards. 
c) After submitting paperwork to HSBC and the CCLA bond to formally request the removal of the retired Assistant Finance Clerk from the mandates, this has finally taken place, and Mrs E Higgins is registered as the primary user for the purposes of internet banking. 
d) After a detailed discussion regarding value for money, it was proposed by Nicola Wallis and seconded by John Tither to approve the quotation from Nuneaton Signs for two new parish noticeboards, one for each village at a cost of £3358.00. The cost of replacement materials, hours required and longevity of the repair were weighed up against the cost of new boards, and the ability to work with the community to highlight history and heritage in both locations.

The former Mancetter board from the corner of Manor Road will be recycled for use at the council owned allotments and £100.00 was set aside for restoring the plywood backing. 

e) It was proposed by Councillor Mann, and seconded by Councillor Wallis to set a budget of £200.00 for the purchase of a replacement printer for the Parish Council Office. Peter Mann will work with the Clerk to look at options including the best values on replacement inks.
f) Councillors were asked to highlight areas of expenditure for the forthcoming financial year as the process begins again to consider costs and plan a budget which in turn will help determine the precept request for 2024 – 2025.

Item 9- Planning Matters and New Applications since the previous meeting.

a) Update on Approved, Rejected and Pending Applications and Appeals.
· Notification of Appeal Hearing regarding an application for 7 Holiday Lodges at Delamere – Pending
· PAP/2023/0229 – Mancetter Wharf – Erection of Office Building including landscaping and parking - Pending
· PAP/2023/0280 – Sovereign Motor Company – Proposed extension to existing vehicle workshop to be used as an MOT facility - Pending
· PAP/2023/0283 – Sovereign Motor Company – Change of use for part of site to vehicle sales – Pending
b) New Applications received.

PAP/2023/0324 – Outline Access application for construction of three dwellings to the rear of the White Hart Inn Ridge Lane. – The Parish Council objects to this proposal and residents attended the informal Parish Council Meeting on 20th September to voice concerns. A public meeting in Ridge Lane village will be arranged for a date in October. 
PAP/2023/0334 – Change of use from Agricultural to Residential The Dutch Hay Barn Whitehall Farm Atherstone Road Hartshill – Due to the rural nature of this site, and the emphasis given to landowners to preserve farm buildings, the council raises no objection.
Item 10 – Date of Next Meeting: 
Tuesday 28th November 2023 7pm at St Peter’s Church Mancetter
As there was no further business the meeting closed at 9.15pm
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